
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

September 3, 2020
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• August 6, 2020

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Nominations
Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
Historic District Commission
Library Board of Trustees

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Petition - In Support of a Social Host Ordinance

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Ashuelot Court Sewer & Water Main Replacement – Amendment to Property Owner Agreement
– Public Works Director/Emergency Management Director

2. Licenses and Leases – The Colonial Theater Group Request - Public Works
Director/Emergency Management Director

3. Adopt a Bench - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

4. Engineering Agreement with DuBois & King for the Design and Construction Administration for
the Fuel Farm Replacement Project - Airport Director

5. Acceptance of FAA AIP Grant for Airport – Airport Taxiway 'A' Extension; Acceptance of
FAA AIP Grant for Airport – Airport Taxiway ‘A’ Reconstruction; Acceptance of FAA AIP
Grant for Airport – FAA Reimbursable Agreement; Taxiway 'A' Engineering Contract – Taxiway
‘A’ Extension and Reconstruction - Airport Director

6. Road Condition Survey - Consultant Selection - City Engineer

7. Waiver of Purchasing Requirements - Wildlife Firefighting Vehicles - Fire Department

8. Acceptance of FY20 Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) - Police Department

9. Update - Calling for the KPD to be Outfitted with Body Cameras

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS



F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Petition – Deteriorating Conditions on Thompson Road

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. Relating to Funding for the Flowbird Pay Station Color Touch Screens
Resolution R-2020-29

2. Relating to the Refunding of Bonds
Resolution R-2020-33

L. TABLED ITEMS

1. Relating to an Appropriation of Funds for Gilbo Avenue Infrastructure Improvements
Resolution R-2020-06-A

Non Public Session
Adjournment















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 1, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Hansel

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Nominations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 

Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee
Rowland Russell, slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2022
77 High Street

Historic District Commission Term to expire Dec. 31, 2020
Russ Flemming, slot 4
157 School Street

Library Board of Trustees Term to expire June 30, 2023
Charles H. Redfern, slot 4

 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background_Fleming

Background_Russell



Background_Redfern















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

September 1, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Peter Moran

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Petition - In Support of a Social Host Ordinance

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020.
Communication filed as informational.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Petition - Social Host Ordinance

BACKGROUND:
A petition in support of a proposed social host ordinance.















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 26, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Ashuelot Court Sewer & Water Main Replacement – Amendment to Property Owner Agreement
– Public Works Director/Emergency Management Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
With a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
November 6, 2019 Ashuelot Court property owners' approved payment plan for the financing of the
replacement of existing sewer and water mains be amended to decrease the annual interest rate to 0.25%.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring recognized Rich Kalich of 15-17Ashuelot Court. Mr. Kalich recalled this matter before the
MSFI Committee previously and summarized the situation on Ashuelot Court, a privately owned street. The
water and sewer mains under Ashuelot Court date to the 1930s as a part of the original Faulkner-Colony
complex. He said there are three parcels on Ashuelot Court, though one has been subdivided into two
residential properties in use. Dating back to 1993, residents of Ashuelot Court have requested assistance from
the City to replace water and sewer lines there, but never reached a final agreement. In 2018, residents of
Ashuelot Court returned to City Council again requesting that the City work with them to replace the
deteriorated mains, which would involve turning the infrastructure over to City ownership for continued upkeep.
On June 27, 2018, the MSFI Committee voted unanimously recommending that the request to have the City
partner in water and sewer lines on Ashuelot Court, a designated private road, be placed on more time. On
October 23, 2019, the MSFI Committee voted unanimously again recommending that the City Manager be
authorized do all things necessary to negotiate and execute agreements with the property owners of Ashuelot
Court for the purpose of financing the replacement of the existing sewer and water mains and to accept the
mains after work is completed. Any payment plan was to be up to 20 years with and annual interest rate of
2.25%. Further, the City Manager was authorized to do all things necessary to use Water and Sewer Fund
unallocated fund balance to fund the design and construction of the sewer and water main replacement work.
The City Council affirmed this recommendation in November 2019. 

Mr. Kalich recalled that when approaching City Council in 2018, the property owners on Ashuelot Court
offered to contribute $10,000 upfront to be split between the water and sewer components, and thus showing
their willingness to participate in this with the City. In 2019, the Director of Public Works, Kürt Blomquist,
provided an estimate of what residents would see in cost on top of their normal water and sewer bills. Based on
Don Lussier, the City Engineer's, preliminary design, estimated the sewer costs at $33,800 and the water costs



at $50,500 for a total cost of $82,000. A 20-year loan with the 2.25% interest rate negotiated for the highest of
the City Engineer's estimates would result in an annual monthly payment for each property ranging from $995-
$1,300 annually for 20 years. These estimates were dependent on ultimate construction costs. Mr. Kalich said
that since this agreement in October 2019, the City put this project out for bid and the final contract selected
was for a total cost of $115,000. Thus, in addition to the initial $10,000 they offered to contribute, the owners
would now owe an additional $1,300-$1,700 annually, which is $130-$150 added to their normal water and
sewer rates monthly for the next 20 years. Mr. Kalich reminded the Committee that these property owners have
paid water and sewer bills to the City since the pipes were placed, despite Ashuelot Court being owned and
maintained privately by the citizens. With all this in mind, Mr. Kalich said the residents of Ashuelot Court
requested that the City lower the agreed upon 2.25% interest rate to offset the ultimate construction bid. 

Chair Manwaring recognized Beth Ann Barrett of 27 Ashuelot Court, who agreed with Mr. Kalich and added
that with this final construction bid, homeowners are projected to pay $40,000 each over the next 20 years, in
addition to their $10,000 initial contribution to the project and their continued monthly sewer and water bill
payments to the City for those 20 years, as they have to-date. Having bought the home from her parents – who
paid City water and sewer bills for 34 years despite the road being owned privately, Ms. Barrett questioned
where the incentive is now for residents to execute this agreement with the City at a quote much higher than
residents received to remain a private road as individual home owners. Mr. Kalich agreed, saying what began as
a $10,000 contribution, with the logic that the City could take ownership of the street, is now quite different and
has implications for any property owner there, from financial hardship for young families, to a deterrent to
resale. The residents sought minimally a reduction in the agreed upon interest rate. 

Chair Manwaring requested comments from the Director of Public Works, Kürt Blomquist, who added to the
history that Mr. Kalich provided. He recalled that there is no evidence whether the City installed these sewer and
water mains, because the two-inch black pipes located under Ashuelot Court are not historically common in the
City; more likely they were laid by the Faulkner-Colony Mill. There are other private streets in Keene dating to
the 1980s when the City still allowed their construction. He said that paying water and sewer rates is based upon
connection to the City's distribution and treatment system, as Ashuelot Court is. He added that per City Code,
for the City to accept a private roadway, it must first be improved to meet City street standards. He recalled that
in 2019, in response to the most recent property owners' request, City Staff explained to this Committee that
City Code allows for acquisition of private streets and utilities when they are at City standard. He referenced the
section of code for sewer improvements, which allows the City to act as a bank for a loan for sewer
improvements that can be repaid over 20 years; that section also creates a lien on the property if not repaid. 

He referenced NH RSA-38 for water utilities, with similar language allowing City Council to assess on persons
served by the water system and for those assessments then to create a lien on the property. Upon completion of
agreed upon work, the City would obtain ownership of Ashuelot Court. In November 2019, the City Council
affirmed this Committee's recommendation and Staff proceeded to advertise the project, which received bids
ranging from $115,000-$230,000. The Director of Public Works recalled that the 2.25% interest rate agreed
upon in 2019 was based on the City's general investment/financing process. He said that this Committee could
recommend that City Council reduce the interest rate and it is Council's purview to do so at any rate they
choose. He stated that lowering the interest rate to 0.25% would return the residents' long-term costs to what
would have been for the initial $84,000 estimate; and this was his recommendation to the Committee. He agreed
that the residents can still deny to execute this agreement, to remain private, and contract this work themselves.
That decision needed to happen soon though, as the City's preferred bid was expiring and they would be
requesting an extension. It is a straight-forward project estimated to take 30-days. 

Councilor Chadbourne asked whether property owners of a private street have ever before requested that the
City take ownership and if so, what the process was. The Director of Public Works said yes, particularly for
subdivisions off Darling Road, usually due to a dislike for paying full property taxes while still having to
maintain the road themselves. The typical process is the one taken by the Ashuelot Court residents, which is to
petition City Council to take ownership of the utilities with the requirement per City Code that the street be



brought to City standard, at which point the City would take over ownership and maintenance of the road and
utilities. A challenge for property owners is that the cost of bringing infrastructure to City standard can be
significant, which is why this lien option was established. No resident or association has gone through this
process during the Director of Public Works' tenure. 

Councilor Williams asked how many homes are on the Court. The Director of Public Works said there are
three buildings on four separate properties, and two of those buildings have two units. Mr. Kalich added that
there are only three owners of the four properties. Councilor Williams asked whether there was information on
how private versus City ownership of the utilities would impact the assessed property values. The Director of
Public Works deferred to the Assessor but he imagined the impact to be minimal because the properties are
already connected to the City distribution/treatment system, but that connection happens to be through private
facilities. Councilor Williams questioned why this matter was before this Committee and not the Finance,
Organization & Personnel Committee. The Director of Public Works said that the MSFI Committee addressed
this matter historically and so he continues bringing it here. 

Vice Chair Giacomo made the following motion, which Councilor Filiault seconded, and the roll call vote
proceeded. 

With a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommended that the
November 6, 2019 Ashuelot Court property owners' approved payment plan for the financing of the
replacement of existing sewer and water mains be amended to decrease the annual interest rate to 0.25%. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 26, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Licenses and Leases – The Colonial Theater Group Request - Public Works
Director/Emergency Management Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report. 

RECOMMENDATION:
By a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute leases and licenses with the Colonial Theater
Group for: 
• An American with Disabilities Act (ADA) ramp along the southern side of Commercial Street and
Commercial Street Parking Lot 
• Relocating existing utilities and parking lot lights 
• Installation and maintenance of underground electric and telecommunication infrastructure 
• A canopy extending over the southern side of Commercial Street and Commercial Street Parking Lot
for the placement of a dumpster on City property
 
 

BACKGROUND:
Chair Bosley asked if Tad Schrantz or Alec Doyle were present. She continued that she sees both of them in
the attendees list. She asked Mr. Schrantz to speak to his request. Mr. Schrantz replied that he would like Mr.
Doyle to start. 

Alec Doyle stated that he will start with background information for people who are not familiar with the project.
He continued that The Colonial Theater has undertaken a three-part project, which he calls the three-legged
stool. The three major parts are: 1) front of house, which includes the ticketing area, concessions area, and what
is now the lobby, to make a major expansion of that within the envelope of the building; 2) back of house/stage
house, to expand the stage house back to the edge of The Colonial Theater’s footprint, and to improve what
goes on inside there, which is currently 19th century technology, and to build an up-to-date machine within that
envelope; and 3) a second venue, an intimate venue for presentations that do not make sense in the other theater
but that there is a big audience for, which they want to support the community with. It would be for local
productions and smaller, touring, niche artists. That project has been underway since April. It is on 20
Commercial Street, immediately behind the theater. The project is nearing completion. They expect everything
to be in place by the end of September for opening in October, for socially-distanced tours for donors,



members, and the public. Mr. Doyle concluded that those are the three parts, and Mr. Schrantz can now speak
more to the specifics. 

Chair Bosley asked Tad Schrantz to speak. Mr. Schrantz stated that Mr. Blomquist sent out information for the
committee to review. He continued that he thought he would use that document and go down that list. Then they
can talk about anything specific that PLD Committee members want to review. The background area of the
document has eight items listed, which he will go through. 

He continued that the first is the foundation design extending onto City property right-of-way. The Colonial
Theater Group is working with the Finance, Organization, and Personnel (FOP) Committee and the City to
determine the best approach with regards to the foundations for this extension for the back-of-house addition.
The back-of-house is the area where the stage is and also where they intend to expand the theater to provide
green rooms and more space for the visiting artists as well as a variety of other functions that support the
theater’s ability to provide shows that they have not been able to do in the past. That is the way Mr. Blomquist
has described it, on a separate path. They will be providing additional information and that will move forward as
they go through this approval process. Because they are in the Central Business District they are allowed to
build to the property line, but foundations below the property extend into the adjacent property. What the City
has recommended, based on the most recent input from a couple days ago, is to make a transfer of property for
that foundation to go in the ground. They will be requesting that transfer of property for those two to four feet,
from the City to the Colonial Theater to make that installation of the addition. They will make a survey and get
very specific boundary requirements but that has not happened yet. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee has questions on the first item. Hearing none, she asked him to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz continued that that the second item is the discontinuance of a public layout, located where the
proposed addition is going. This is a historic issue. They had to do the same thing for the 20 Commercial St.
property. This goes back to the 1970s. There was property that was conveyed but the actual documentation
between the City and property owner was not completed. For 20 Commercial St., that has now been
completed. The Colonial worked with Attorney Mullins and the City to make sure that was in place. They also
have to do that for the Colonial Theater, for some property behind the theater. That is in process. That has been
submitted by their attorney Gary Kinyon. He and the City Attorney are in conversation. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. Hearing none, she asked Mr.
Schrantz to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that the third item is the Americans with Disabilities (ADA) ramp on City property. He
continued that previously, last fall, the Colonial Theater Group had shared with the PLD Committee some plans
and requirements for access to the building. On the north side of the building, which is between the Colonial
Theater and what is now Mon Amie, in that drive space they are looking to install a handicapped ramp to
provide accessibility to the back-of-house to the addition to the theater. It does not impact the sidewalk or any
parking areas or other things that might impact people’s ability to move around the space. They need the ramp
in order to provide an accessible route out of the new addition at the back-of-house. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. Hearing none, she asked Mr.
Schrantz to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that fourth item is the canopy extending over the City’s right-of-way. He continued that that
is in direct relationship to the ramp. They propose a canopy over the ramp area, which would be an air rights
lease. All of these documents have been drafted and submitted to the City by Attorney Kinyon. The canopy
over the handicapped ramp would provide protection from inclement weather and help prevent slips and falls. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions or comments about that item. Hearing none, she



asked Mr. Schrantz to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that the fifth item is the relocation of existing utilities and parking lot lights. He continued
that on the previously submitted plan, there is a light on City property that is in question, which the Colonial
Theater believes is on Colonial Theater property. In order to do the construction for the addition to the back-
of-house, they would take the light out and use lighting on the building to provide enough light in that area to
provide safe passage for people there. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. Hearing none, she asked Mr.
Schrantz to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that the sixth item is installation of underground electric and telecommunications
infrastructure. He continued that they are working with Eversource and other utility providers in that area to
make sure that as construction moves forward, assuming they are approved for construction, they can make any
adjustments or rerouting as necessary. Based on their current plan they do not think there will be dramatic
impacts to the theater or the neighboring properties, but anytime you dig below grade you have to put that on
the table and figure that out. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. Hearing none, she asked Mr.
Schrantz to continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that the seventh item is use of City property right-of-way for a dumpster. Currently the
Colonial’s dumpster is in a fenced-in area in the back of the house. He continued that in that fenced in area is
where the addition will go, and then they will not have a fenced-in area. They request the ability to use the
dumpster area behind Mon Amie, which is designated for Mon Amie. Mon Amie uses about half of it right now.
The Colonial would like to be able to place a dumpster in that area as well. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. 

Councilor Johnsen asked if they have been in touch with the Mon Amie people to get that permission. Mr.
Schrantz replied that they are in conversation with their neighbors and have not received this specific
confirmation but are continuing the conversations. 

Councilor Greenwald stated that regarding the dumpsters, to minimize the number of dumpsters out there it
would make sense to share a dumpster with Miller Brothers and Mon Amie. That has worked well for him with
his building. It is one less unsightly can. That is just a suggestion. There is an alleyway between the fitness
building and the parking lot and the theater. He asked who maintains that. Who would be responsible for the
large potholes? The Colonial Theater, or Miller Brothers, or someone else? 

Kürt Blomquist, Public Works Director/Emergency Management Director, replied that that is a private right-of-
way that belongs to all the adjacent property owners in the area. It belongs to the Wichland Co. that owns Miller
Brothers. That area has a very unique history going back over 100 years. The City owns where the fresh
pavement is. Outside of that it is the privately-owned right-of-way. 

Councilor Greenwald replied that someone needs to take control of it. He continued that that alleyway is in
terrible condition and now there will be more traffic. If the Wichland building owns it and everyone uses it, it
would not take much to fill in the potholes and make it passable. He tosses the ball back to the City Manager to
try and mediate this. There are so many abutters that use it and it is in deplorable condition. Mr. Blomquist
replied that the City has talked with them before. He continued that it is an issue of expending property tax
dollars on private property. Councilor Greenwald replied that he is sure the City Manager could negotiate
something amongst all the abutters, to take care of what is essentially private property used for a public
purpose. 



The City Attorney stated that he appreciates Councilor Greenwald’s comments. He continued that as Mr.
Blomquist pointed out “there is a lot of spaghetti” in this location at this point. They are still trying to figure out
the different rights and agreements that were executed. The City is trying to locate an agreement of significance
that was executed in the early 1970s; it was an agreement with the City and reportedly one of the deeds. One of
the tasks is to establish what those easement rights are, what the responsibilities are, and who they run to. This
is an open question. The City will be looking at it as they move forward with the Colonial Theater. 

Chair Bosley asked if there were further questions about this item. Hearing none, she asked Mr. Schrantz to
continue. 

Mr. Schrantz stated that the eighth item is use of City property/parking/right-of-way for construction. He
continued that they are currently working with Economic Development Director Med Kopczynski to make a
request for certain areas directly behind the Colonial Theater. There is a parking lot due west of the theater and
they would request use of that area during construction. They provided preliminary information to Mr.
Kopczynski and will give additional information in the coming weeks to talk about the use of those spaces and
any cost associated with those, for the renovation. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee members had questions about that item. Hearing none, she asked Mr.
Blomquist to respond to all eight items. 

Mr. Blomquist stated that Mr. Schrantz covered it very well. He continued that as Mr. Schrantz indicated, the
reason they are going through the FOP Committee is because there could potentially be property exchange.
Regarding the discontinuance of a public layout, what that goes back to is that in 1969 the City laid out the
Commercial St. parking lot as a public way. At that time, certain existing property owners wanted certain
access, so the layout was done such to include their property. Then 10 months later in 1970 the property
owners did not wish to continue on with what was approved so the City Council quickly adopted a different
layout, thinking it would supersede the one done in 1969. Unfortunately the City Council did not do it correctly.
They left the 1969 layout in place. Memories faded and time went on. It is very similar to what the City dealt
with regarding the former Hamblet property. They will be going through the same process, through the City
Council. There will be a public hearing set, site visits, and so on and so forth. The only other item here is the
use of City property during construction. At this point there is no City Council action because if the Colonial
compensates the rate that the Parking Manager can charge for those spaces, which there is no waiver for, that
will be handled through the administrative process. 

Mr. Blomquist continued that the dumpster Mr. Schrantz was referring to is on City property. When the City
reconstructed the Commercial Street parking lot they built it to provide two spaces. At that point Heidi’s
Hallmark was in there, and they got a license for one of the spaces, and there is another space open there, which
is the one the Colonial is interested in. The City has a number of these licenses around the downtown area for
the dumpsters and other things. Because, as Mr. Schrantz talked about, property owners can build lot line to lot
line and that does not leave a lot of space for things that become needed over time. The ADA license will be
given in accordance with a City Council policy. The City Council adopted a policy in 2008 that deals with ADA
ramps on public property within the downtown. So there is already a guidance document that sets up what the
license will be looking at. 

Mr. Blomquist continued that staff recommends the PLD Committee authorize the City Manager to negotiate
and execute these various licenses and leases with the Colonial for all the various items. Some people may
wonder why the canopy needs to have an air rights lease. It extends over City property and the City has rights
up [in the air]. The Marriott has a lease for their canopy extending over the sidewalk there. These are not
uncommon in a downtown, dense area. 

Chair Bosley asked if the committee had any questions. Hearing none, she asked if anyone from the public had



questions or comments. Hearing none, she called on the City Attorney. 

The City Attorney stated that to clarify about the air rights: there was a comment some time ago about the extent
of the City’s rights to the air above public ways. It is a reasonable height. He continued that it does not extend
up to the atmosphere. It is a pretty low standard. 

Chair Bosley stated that hearing no further questions, she would entertain a motion. 

Councilor Greenwald made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Jones. 

By a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute leases and licenses with the Colonial Theater
Group for: 
• An American with Disabilities Act (ADA) ramp along the southern side of Commercial Street and
Commercial Street Parking Lot 
• Relocating existing utilities and parking lot lights 
• Installation and maintenance of underground electric and telecommunication infrastructure 
• A canopy extending over the southern side of Commercial Street and Commercial Street Parking Lot 
• For the placement of a dumpster on City property 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Adopt a Bench - Parks, Recreation and Facilities

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $1,200.00 for a bench from John and Doris
Laurent and that the bench be placed along the Cheshire Rail Trail.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon addressed the committee first and stated this
donation is from John and Doris Laurent in the amount of $1,200 for a bench to be installed along the Rail
Trail. The donors walk the Rail Trail near Pitcher Street and Bradford Road and wanted to install a bench for
someone who walked this area and did not wish to cross West Street.
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark.
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $1,200.00 for a bench from John and Doris
Laurent and that the bench be placed along the Cheshire Rail Trail.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Engineering Agreement with DuBois & King for the Design and Construction Administration for
the Fuel Farm Replacement Project - Airport Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to execute a Professional Engineering Services contract with Dubois &
King for the design and construction administration of the airport fuel farm replacement project.

BACKGROUND:
Airport Director David Hickling was the next to address the committee. Mr. Hickling stated this item goes along
with the next four items on the agenda. This item relates authorizes Dubois & King to perform the design and
do the installation of the fuel tanks. These tanks are over 20 years and the new tanks will be above ground tanks.
 
Councilor Hooper asked whether Dubois & King have a multi-year contract with the city. Mr. Hickling stated
they are the Engineer of Record for the airport.
 
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark.
 
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to execute a Professional Engineering Services contract with Dubois &
King for the design and construction administration of the airport fuel farm replacement project.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of FAA AIP Grant for Airport – Airport Taxiway 'A' Extension; Acceptance of
FAA AIP Grant for Airport – Airport Taxiway ‘A’ Reconstruction; Acceptance of FAA AIP
Grant for Airport – FAA Reimbursable Agreement; Taxiway 'A' Engineering Contract – Taxiway
‘A’ Extension and Reconstruction - Airport Director

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the amount of $2,938,393.24 from
the Federal Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program; and
 
 that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the
amount of $1,611,111 from the Federal Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program; and
 
that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the
amount of $33,300 from the Federal Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program; and
 
that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept execute a Professional Engineering
Services contract with Dubois & King for the construction administration of the Taxiway ‘A’ design and
construction administration of the Taxiway 'A' Extension and Reconstruction project.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Hickling stated this work was divided into two phases, the current phase and the reconstruction in 2023. He
indicated Dubois & King, staff and DOT saw an opportunity with the FAA’s Supplemental Discretionary
Program where if money is allocated for airport projects anywhere in the country and if that project cannot
happen the money goes back into a pool and anyone could apply to use those funds. Keene applied for those
supplemental funds and have received a little over 1.6 million dollars. As a result, the airport is able to do both
phases this year. 

As part of the Cares Act, the FAA made a determination that all AIP projects for this year will be 100% funded.
In the past, the city has had to contribute 5% towards such projects. 

The third grant is a reimbursable agreement. As part of this project, the navigational aids can only be worked on



by FAA staff and they charge municipalities for this work. However, there is another grant from FAA that
would pay for this work. Mr. Hickling noted the smaller grant however, has a 5% contribution from the City,
which leaves the city to pay out about $1,800, which would come from airport-generated revenue. 

Councilor Clark asked whether there are any footnotes attached to these grants, which call for additional
restrictions regarding use of airport property. Mr. Hickling there is nothing additional than what already exists. 

Councilor Ormerod asked what Dubois & King’s contribution was in securing these grants. Mr. Hickling stated
he does not recall whether it was Dubois & King or DOT who identified this grant during one of their
conference calls. Councilor Ormerod noted the Council is nervous about sole source contracts but Dubois &
King seem to be acting like a strategic partner if they are looking out for the best interest of the city and are
helping secure funding. 

The Councilor asked if this is found money, whether this would reduce the CIP for this and next year – the
Councilor directed this question to the Manager. The City Manager agreed this is found money and when the
construction costs came in staff moved items around in the CIP to accommodate this project. Mr. Hickling
stated local share for phase 1 would have been $210,000 and for the 2023 portion, it would have been $125,000.
Councilor Ormerod asked how these savings would be used for other projects. Mr. Hickling asked for
clarification from the Manager that these monies will be used for another capital project related to the airport and
could be used for local share for other projects. Councilor Ormerod clarified the city looks at the CIP not
every two years, which would mean the CIP budget will be handled again until 2022. The Manager agreed the
CIP is reviewed every other year, but this year when the budget is reviewed the CIP will also be reviewed to see
if any of the current projects need to be adjusted. 

Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark.
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the amount of $2,938,393.24 from
the Federal Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program; and that the City Manager be authorized to
do all things necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the amount of $1,611,111 from the Federal
Aviation Administration Airport Improvement Program; and that the City Manager be authorized to do all things
necessary to accept and execute a grant for up to the amount of $33,300 from the Federal Aviation
Administration Airport Improvement Program; and that the City Manager be authorized to do all things
necessary to accept execute a Professional Engineering Services contract with Dubois & King for the
construction administration of the Taxiway ‘A’ design and construction administration of the Taxiway 'A'
Extension and Reconstruction project.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Road Condition Survey - Consultant Selection - City Engineer

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to negotiate and execute a professional service contract with ARRB Group, Inc. for road condition
survey services in an amount not to exceed $40,000; and if an agreement cannot be reached, to negotiate and
execute an agreement with the next highest scoring service provider.

BACKGROUND:
City Engineer Jim Donison was the next to address the committee and reminded the committee of the 2016 road
condition survey completed by the city. This information has been used the last several years to select and
prioritize road improvement projects. This survey has also been used to look at alternative road repair methods,
as well as since 2019 for a pavement preservation program in an effort to extend the life of pavements. This
survey is four years old and in the 2021 CIP, there is a proposal to conduct another survey. 

An RFP was sent out, eight responses were received, and after staff review of the proposals there is a
recommendation to offer the contract to the ARRB Group, Inc. 
This year in addition to collecting information on the condition of the roadway, the consultant will also be
collecting information on the depths of crack, individual rotting etc. This information will be used for the next
few CIP cycles.
Councilor Ormerod commended this program and went on to say he has been assured by Public Works when a
road is worked on, at the same time sidewalks will be looked at. He noted he has seen a lot of work during the
summer but sidewalks have not been addressed at the same time. Mr. Donison stated the city has an employee
performing a sidewalk inventory and inspection program and so far, 52 miles of sidewalk has been inspected.
Based on this an asset management plan which is being worked on will be brought to Council in short order. He
agreed sidewalks are looked at as part of road rehab and added the funds in the CIP are not always sufficient to
also address sidewalks. However, the money is prioritized – the FY20 funds are being allocated for Roxbury
Street and FY19 funds are being used currently for the Marlboro Street work. The Roxbury Street project
would include replacement of pipes, curbing, sidewalk work, road resurfacing as well as water and sewer work.
For FY21 there are few areas being looked at and they are not all being driven by the road program (St. James,
Federal and Lamson Streets).
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark.
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be



authorized to negotiate and execute a professional service contract with ARRB Group, Inc. for road condition
survey services in an amount not to exceed $40,000; and if an agreement cannot be reached, to negotiate and
execute an agreement with the next highest scoring service provider.
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August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.7.

SUBJECT: Waiver of Purchasing Requirements - Wildlife Firefighting Vehicles - Fire Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted with 13 in favor and 2 opposed to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 4-1 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to authorize a waiver of the purchasing requirements [Ordinance No. O-2009-10, Section 2-1336]
and designate Gunseth’s 4X4 located in Surry, NH, as a “sole-source” provider for all work to be performed
on the FY21 and FY23 Capital Improvement Projects of refurbishing our 2002 and 2003 wildland firefighting
vehicles.

BACKGROUND:
Deputy Chickering stated this is in reference to refurbishment of the brush truck and the request is to waive the
bid process and sole source with local vendor Gunseth’s 4x4 of Surry, NH. Deputy Chickering indicated this
vendor has been heavily involved with this refurbishment and has much experience in this field. The
refurbishment would focus on the off road capabilities of this vehicle. He stated the reason staff is
recommending Gunseth is because they are local facility, they will be directly involved, and would focus on cost
saving methods. The city will also be supporting a local business, and Fleet Services has recommended this
purchase. 

Councilor Clark agreed Gunseth’s would be the best option but felt the bid process keeps all vendors involved.

Deputy Chickering stated with reference to this staff consulted with HGSC which the city is familiar with and
they use all the bid processes throughout the country. HGSC does not do a specific refurbishment but parts of
the vehicle were used for price comparison and the price came up much higher. 

Councilor Ormerod clarified what staff is saying is due diligence has been done on this item but the city does
not have many options. Deputy Chickering agreed. The Councilor asked what if the city was to go back to
other contractors for a price comparison and asked what that process would look like. Chair Powers felt this
would be a better question for the Purchasing Agent and asked the Manager for her comments. Ms. Dragon
stated the issue here is, this is a custom item that is being created and what staff did was to price out parts of
the vehicle and quoted it using the same process used by the purchasing department to make sure the city was
getting the right prices. Councilor Ormerod felt this was a practical solution and hoped in the future when
councilors and citizens come forward with practical solutions we can be an open mind when reviewing what is
presented. 



Councilor Remy stated he was not in support of moving forward with sole source on this item but agreed
Gunseth is a great vendor and would do good work. He stated he would be in support of having one of the
qualifications to be a local vendor. 

Chief Howard responded by saying his staff spent over 100 hours in doing their due diligence. The reason for
using a local vendor is familiarity of their work. The next best option was the HGSC process and note the exact
pieces were used for comparison. 

Councilor Ormerod stated when sole source items are brought before the council he always looks at whether
there are other option. In this case, this was not an external vendor who quoted a price – there is initiative within
the department to do the work, which he felt was commendable. 

Councilor Remy stated he did not want this to be standard practice this is more about principal.
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark.
On 4-1 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to authorize a waiver of the purchasing requirements [Ordinance No. O-2009-10, Section 2-1336]
and designate Gunseth’s 4X4 located in Surry, NH, a “sole-source” provider for all work to be performed on
the FY21 and FY23 Capital Improvement Projects of refurbishing our 2002 and 2003 wildland firefighting
vehicles.
Councilor Remy voted in opposition.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.8.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of FY20 Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) - Police Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to co-apply with the County of Cheshire, and to accept, the U.S.
Department of Justice FY20 JAG grant in the amount allocated to the city of $5,007.

BACKGROUND:
Police Chief Steve Russo addressed the committee next. The Chief explained for this grant the County of
Cheshire would be fiscal agent and the City of Keene would be the sub-recipient of this proposed grant that
goes from October 1, 2019 – September 30, 2021. This is the sixth year the city has collaborated with the
County on this grant. These funds would be used for the continued deployment of smartphones in ten police
cruisers and within two of the Bureau of Criminal Investigations.
 
The Chief added by approving the recommendation, the City Council is approving the submission of the grant
application and entering into a Memorandum of Understanding with the County of Cheshire for allocation of
these funds. He added approval has to be sought before the Manager and Attorney could sign off on this grant,
and then wait 30 days and come back before the Council again.
 
Councilor Clark asked the Chief whether this agreement also contains a join warranty program. Chief Russo
stated he was not familiar with this agreement.
 
Councilor Hooper felt any time grants are received by the city; it saves the city taxpayers money.
 
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to co-apply with the County of Cheshire, and to accept, the U.S.
Department of Justice FY20 JAG grant in the amount allocated to the city of $5,007.
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August 27, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.9.

SUBJECT: Update - Calling for the KPD to be Outfitted with Body Cameras

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager
work with the Police Chief to implement a testing and evaluation program for Body Worn Cameras and In Car
Video systems.
 

BACKGROUND:
Chief Russo stated a few weeks ago staff was tasked with this item and since that time, a research group was
formed from the department to look into it. Since the original point when this item was looked at in 2015,
positive improvements were noted, specifically with software, usability and cost. He stated he wanted it to be
clear as a department they are not opposed to body cameras, car video systems or any such item.
Chief Russo stated besides a handful of small departments throughout the State of New Hampshire, only
Manchester and Hanover have body cameras. Cities such as Portsmouth have chosen not to use body cameras
due to cost or other such reasons. Dover, Concord and Derry are looking into these systems. The Chief noted
the Governor’s Commission for Law Enforcement Accountability plans to recommend departments wear body
cameras.
Chief Russo went on to say as they looked at the value of these systems to the community, the petition brought
forward was signed by 0.37% of the community. He also asked the question would be how the city measures
the value of these systems. One is transparency but this comes with a cost and other programs the city would
have to sacrifice to put this item in place.
The Chief then referred to a power point presentation. He stated since this discussion started, three vendors
have come in to make presentations. The one staff is presenting today is what they feel would be suitable for the
department. The first is just a body worn system and the other would be a body worn camera and an in car
video system.
The Body Worn Camera System would be at a cost of $321,600 over five years. Year 1 would be $160,800 for
the equipment and $40,200 for the next four years. Training would be at $14,000 - one-time cost. The right to
know requests currently are over flowing the City Attorney’s office and there has been discussion as to the
Police Department taking over this work but the lack of personnel to accomplish this work is a concern. As a
result, there is a proposal to hire a System Administrator: Para-legal, to perform the body camera work,
discoveries as well as right to know items at a cost of $87,585 Annually and PAB increases .Total Cost Year
one: $262,135 (System, Training, & Administrator position). Each year thereafter: $127,785, which includes the



system administrator position.
Councilor Clark asked why the system administrator position would be included in the Police Department and
not in the Clerk’s Office where the rest of the record keeping is done. Chief Russo stated the right to know can
be done separately but the Police Department needs someone to run the body camera system and the discovery
requests that come in – they need to be sorted through and redacted. He further stated the under staffed records
department at the police department would be able to pass discoveries on to this person and relieve some of
that work.
Chief Russo then addressed BWC & in Car Video System (ICV): This system will be at a cost of $380,195
over five years, $190,099 year one, $47,524 over next four years. The cost of training remains same at $14,000.
System Administrator remains the same at $87,585 annually and PAB increases. Total Cost Year one: $291,434.
Each year thereafter $135,109.
Chief Russo went on to say when reviewing this item; the department has reached out to stakeholders like the
Public Defender’s Office, County Attorney’s Office, and Attorneys from ACLU. He indicated there is a lot
that goes into it and it needs to be done properly, not something that can be thrown together, which could set
the city up for failure.
Chief Russo stated what staff is proposing as a next step is to move into a test and evaluation period before any
more resources are spent but before that he would like to get some feedback from the council as to how they
would like to move forward with this. It will take about four to six weeks to move into the test and evaluation
period. He added the initial training would be at a cost of approximately $4,700 (overtime costs), which has not
been budgeted for. The results and findings will be brought back to the FOP in December. This concluded the
Chief’s presentation.
The City Manager address this item next. She indicated this type of a program would cost a significant amount
of contribution from the community. She noted the first year cost of $291,434 would have a .16-cent impact on
the tax rate which she indicated could be taken from fund balance but years two through five will remain in the
budget for $135,109 which would be a .07 cent increase on the tax rate. Ms. Dragon went on to say that the
Governor’s Office is going through a review right now regarding policing in New Hampshire and body cameras
is one of the items raised. Part of their training is also going to be required training for all police departments.
For Keene, in year 1 it will add $20,000 to the Police Department budget, in year 2 a little over $40,000. It is
unknown what other police requirements the state is going to require and added it would be good when the state
places such requirements, funding is provided to go along with the requirement.
Ms. Dragon went on to say in weighing the cost versus the benefit of the program, the city needs to understand
the goals – what does success look like. The conversation around the country when it pertains to this topic has
been about increasing accountability of Police Departments, especially when they want to build back a
relationship between a particular police department and a community. It is also about lessening the use of
excessive force by police officers. Last year there were four complaints against the Keene Police Department
against 4,155 custodial arrests which resulted 228 use of force (.05%). During the recent accreditation process
the commission commended the department’s low use of force. In 2018, there was one use force complaint and
two in 2017. This report also refers to the positive relationship the department has with the community. 
The Manager went on to say, if the council choses to move forward with this item, as indicated by the Chief the
department would move to the next step which is testing and evaluation, this would involve outfitting four
cruisers and six officers for a trial period. The Manager noted this trial period would require overtime costs, for
approximately $4,700. She noted should this trial not work out with this vendor there is the likelihood staff
could come back with the next proposal from another vendor.
Councilor Clark felt these cameras could also help gauge citizen behavior and reduce escalation of their
behavior. He agreed the price is higher than he thought, but stated he would like to move forward and asked for
a packet of information the committee could review.
Councilor Hooper agreed the conversation should be moved forward and agreed the price is high and there are
many issues that need to be addressed before deciding anything permanent.
Councilor Ormerod stated he wasn’t sure whether this was a high cost and questioned what one major public
relationship incident would cost the city. He wasn’t sure whether this approach meets the objective raised by
citizens, which is transparency. The Councilor noted if there is a counter agent, being hired to redact what is
being presented it won’t provide the city with transparency. He felt this item should be more about an objective;



what Keene stands for to reach that objective – a culture of de-escalation on both sides, transparency, and use
the best technology to do that. He felt there needs to be a lot more vision than we have at this point.
Chair Powers stated he would like the City Attorney’s comments with respect to the requirements for redaction.
Attorney Mullins stated transparency to one person is invasion of privacy to another. He explained even though
RSA91-A:5 contains exemptions with respect to video and audio recordings made with respect to this process,
there is a caveat to that. It can be disclosed unless there are invasion of privacy issues. He indicated this is at
times difficult to conclude. It is a labor-intensive process to disclose the information properly.
Councilor Clark asked the Attorney asked whether these videos fall under the public domain under 91-A or is
this something only available to a Judge in a court case. Attorney Mullins referred to the following:
91-A:5 Exemptions. – The following governmental records are exempted from the provisions of this chapter:
which means they are exempt from disclosure.
Video and audio recordings made by a law enforcement officer using a body-worn camera pursuant to RSA
105-D except where such recordings depict any of the following: Attorney Mullins explained based on this
statute, video recordings are disclosable.

(a)Any restraint or use of force by a law enforcement officer; provided, however, that this exemption shall not
include those portions of recordings which constitute an invasion of privacy.

(b) The discharge of a firearm, provided that this exemption shall not include those portions of recordings
which constitute an invasion of privacy.

(c) An encounter that results in an arrest for a felony-level offense, provided, there isn’t an invasion of privacy.
And hence, these recordings are disclosable under 91-A – this is the purpose; it is a transparency issue. 
Chief Russo stated the department has approximately 1,500 arrests per year, which means there are 1,500
videos of one officer and if there are three officers, there are three videos that need to be redacted and released
to include the audio. He stated not every lawyer would agree as to what should be disclosed, it can be done but
it is time consuming.
Councilor Remy asked when the Governor’s recommendations are expected to come out on this issue. Chief
Russo stated it is going to be a recommendation because it is not going to be funded, but a majority of the
municipalities are not going to be able to afford it. The next question is who would be overseeing that this is
being done properly.
Chair Powers stated this is a project that is worthwhile but it is expensive. He felt if it is going to be done, it
needs to be done correctly and make sure the right vendor is selected.
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 
That the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend that the City Manager work with the
Police Chief to implement a testing and evaluation program for be authorized to do all things necessary to
implement a testing and evaluation program for Body Worn Cameras and In Car Video systems.
Councilor Clark clarified staff will come back before a testing program is put in place and then Council
recommend whether it should be moved forward. The Manager stated the initial evaluation has been done and
the city is ready to complete the testing and evaluation which will take a few months. Once that phase is
completed, sometime end of December, early January staff will be back before the committee to provide a
report as to what has been learned from the testing and evaluation. The only impact on the budget for the testing
phase is about $4,700 (overtime for officers and dispatchers). The Manager indicated this amount is not
budgeted, but it could be funded.
Councilor Ormerod stated during this testing phase, he wants to be mindful about safety officers and how this
affects them and how it better enables them to serve the community; people first, technology second.
Councilor Remy asked whether the new Social Justice Committee has been consulted with respect to this issue.
The Manager stated she had attended their last meeting and advised them this discussion was happening – there
was no-one from that committee present tonight. She did not feel it would be difficult to get their input during
the testing phase.
The motion made by Councilor Hooper carried on a unanimous roll call vote.
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August 26, 2020

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Petition – Deteriorating Conditions on Thompson Road

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
Vice Chair Giacomo moved to recommend that this matter be placed on more time, which Councilor
Chadbourne seconded, and the motion passed by unanimous roll call vote.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring recognized petitioner Patricia Walker of 17 Thompson Road. Ms. Walker explained that the
deteriorating conditions on Thompson Road have been reported to the Public Works Department for years but
said that little had been done in response. She said there are presently 11 jersey barriers placed on the road
making it one-way, with a stop at the top and bottom of the hill. She believes those barriers did little to fix the
drainage issues and might be weakening the roadsides further. 

Vice Chair Giacomo stated that he visited Thompson Road, and said it was hard to believe it is a road in
Keene, and that the photos did not do it justice. He added that the guard rails have been undermined and the
jersey barriers are protecting cars from going off the road there. 

Chair Manwaring welcomed the City Engineer, Don Lussier, who explained that Thompson Road is in the
southeast corner of Keene off RT-101 near Swanzey Factory Road, where the Ciardelli Fuel Company facility
was built recently. Thompson Road is a dead end road, approximately 1/3-mile long. The road is most notably
the steepest road slope in the City, with the lower section of most concern at approximately 23% grade. It was
built in 1826. For comparison, today's City Code allows a maximum street grade of 7% and therefore
construction of Thompson Road as it exists would not be permitted now. Mr. Lussier could not deny the rough
conditions have there for some time, which have become an ongoing maintenance concern for the City, as it is
hard to plow and prone to icing. In addition to the unusually steep slope, Thompson Road is extremely narrow,
laid out at 33 feet but in some cases today is as narrow as 12.5 feet due to the deterioration, barriers, and
guardrails. There are currently five residential properties on Thompson Road, but 13 parcels with frontage,
several of which are protected for conservation and not subject to development. Therefore based on the
parcels, topography, and road conditions, Mr. Lussier anticipated Thompson Road was as near to, if not
developed fully. 

Mr. Lussier explained that City Staff first heard concern about Thompson Road in January 2018, when a



resident visited the Public Works Department with information of leaves blocking a catch basin there, plowing
not as wide as it should be, and cracking on the road edge. As a result, in the spring 2018 after the ice melted,
the Highway Division patched cracks and cleaned catch basins. After a snow event in fall 2019, the Highway
Division notified Mr. Lussier of their concern for the road condition and guardrail. Mr. Lussier used photos
from fall 2019 to confirm the concern that the pavement surface has dropped six to nine inches, demonstrating
possibly both erosion and soil settling under the roadway. As a result of those conditions, Mr. Lussier was
concerned at the time that more traffic close to the guardrails could cause a section of the roadway to slough off
and down the hill. The jersey barriers were placed to not only secure the guardrails, but to also move traffic
further from the roadway edge and closer to the uphill side of the road, thus stabilizing the slope temporarily. 

The City hired a geotechnical engineer to bore in the middle of Thompson Road on April 1, 2020 to determine
whether the primary concern is erosion or global slope stability. The resulting preliminary geotechnical report
documented the slope having a Factor of Safety of 1.0. Typically, Mr. Lussier said geotechnical engineers seek
a Factor of Safety of 1.3 at minimum, which provides some redundancy in the system. Therefore, anything
weakening the roadway and causing more soil settlement and instability – poor soil conditions, high
groundwater table, heavy trucks, or loads close to the edge – could overload the slope and cause more
sediment failure. This report proved concerns about Thompson Road and preempted placing the jersey
barriers. The geotechnical engineer was tasked to analyze the options and respective costs for fixing the slope.
Within the next month or so, Staff would report back to Council with those costs and long-term
recommendation. Unfortunately, Mr. Lussier said those costs would be very expensive, with Staff anticipating
figures in the hundreds of thousands. 

Vice Chair Giacomo noticed that the adjacent conservation land on the right side heading uphill on Thompson
Road is owned by Antioch University New England and asked if that land being protected would factor into
repair types and costs. Mr. Lussier said it could be a factor and that the long-term solution might require
encroaching onto abutting private property. Staff awaits further geotechnical information before beginning
conversations with Antioch. 

Councilor Chadbourne asked whether this extensive work could be performed in-house. Mr. Lussier said no,
this work (e.g., driving steel sheet piling or building concrete cast retaining walls) is beyond the Highway
Division's capabilities and therefore this project would be advertised to bid. An additional issue would prove to
be temporary access for residents and crews with the roadway already so narrow. 

Chair Manwaring asked whether this work was anticipated in the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) and the
City Manager, Elizabeth Dragon, said no. 

Mr. Lussier explained that the Highway Division would do some temporary work in-house before the upcoming
winter season, particularly patching sections near to RT-101 and making clear to the public that a corner of the
RT-101 intersection is not drivable. Staff would have to revisit with Council the longer-term costs in the
hundreds of thousands within the context of the CIP or whether Council would want to expand the road
program, and if so, which roads prioritized in that program would be demoted. 

Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Terry Clark, who said there are four vacant house lots on Thompson
Road and a new road would benefit the City by opening more land for future residential growth, and he urged
Council to consider that as this project moves forward. 

Ms. Walker asked who provided Antioch permission to use the top and bottom of the hill next to Thompson
Road and why that land was not taken by the City's because of this situation. The Director of Public Works,
Kürt Blomquist, recalled that Thompson Road was constructed in the 1820s and said that Antioch is a relatively
new owner of that parcel. Ms. Walker thought Antioch bought the parcel in the last 5-10 years and asked why
this issue was not considered then. Chair Manwaring said the City does not have control over the sale of private
property and she suggested that the petitioners contact Antioch with questions. Chair Manwaring recognized



Councilor Clark, who said records show that Antioch bought the property in 2004 from the Harris Center for
Conservation Education, and before that it was owned by Paul Luthier. 

Vice Chair Giacomo moved to recommend that this matter be placed on more time, which Councilor
Chadbourne seconded, and the motion passed by unanimous roll call vote. 
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to Funding for the Flowbird Pay Station Color Touch Screens

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020.
Report filed as informational. 
Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2020-29. 

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2020-29.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2020-29

BACKGROUND:
Director Economic Development and Special Projects Med Kopczynski was the next speaker. Mr. Kopczynski
stated it was agreed at the last FOP meeting that this item should be moved forward. This Resolution is an
effort to place funds into the budget for this item. There are two units that would be available in about 90 days.
Councilor Remy asked whether these units are tied to Park Mobile. Mr. Kopczynski stated in the affirmative.
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2020-29.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: K.2.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Refunding of Bonds

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council September 3, 2020. 
Report filed as informational. 
Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2020-33. 

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2020-33.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2020-33

BACKGROUND:
Finance Director Merri Howe stated the Resolution before the Committee is for the refunding of 2010 and 2013
bonds. The city’s financial advisors, PFM Financial identified a way to reduce debt service cost by refinancing
a series of bonds dated October 15, 2010 and May 1, 2013. The savings would be through lower interest rates
and by reducing the number of payments toward the 2013 bonds. The bonds to be refunded were originally
issued by the City for the development and construction of the central fire station, Robin Hood Dam, and the
Cheshire County Courthouse. Not all bonds were recalled in May 2020. By using current market rates to refund
these bonds, the City will reduce the remaining term of the courthouse bond by three years and reduce the
interest rate by about 1.65%. The average cost of these bonds when they went to market in 2010 and 2013
average 3.079%. The approximate savings by this refinance will be about $203,373. Ms. Howe introduced
Casey Fox from PFM Financial who was present today.
Councilor Clark clarified prepayment figures have already been calculated. Mr. Fox answered in the affirmative.
Councilor Ormerod asked whether the $203,373 includes all fees. Mr. Fox stated this number is net of all fees.
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 
On 5-0 roll call vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2020-33.
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In City Council August 6, 2020.
Referred to the Finance, Organization
and Personnel Committee.
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